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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR 
MEETING 
January 22, 2007 

 
The meeting was called to order by President Jeff 
Fuglestad at 7:35 PM with 18 regular members in 
attendance, a returning member, Willy Dunne, and 
one very special guest, Marilyn Roberts. 
 
Jeff informed the members of the untimely death of 
Ed Hegstetter’s daughter, Alison. The Club as a 
whole expressed their condolences to Ed and Joan. 
 
Comments, questions and or corrections to the 
December issue of the Broadaxe were requested 
from the members. There being none, the 
December 2007 issue of the Broadaxe was 
accepted into the minutes. 
 
The Treasurer’s report was given by Ken Schuetz. 
There being no questions or a discussion, the 
report was accepted by the members. Ken 
informed the members that he was resigning as 
Treasurer effective immediately due to personal 
reasons. The membership thanked Ken for his 
service. 
 
Jeff Fuglestad then informed the members that Al 
Geigel would assume the duties of Treasurer for 
the remainder of Ken’s term. To lighten Al’s burden, 
Michael Storch agreed to assume the 
responsibilities of the Club’s web master.
 
Tom Ruggiero brought in the revised copy of the 
handout form which will be made available at future 
shows and displays that the Club attends.  
 
A final design for the hat logo, provided by Tom 
Ruggiero, along with the color of the hat, which will 
be navy blue, was approved by the members 
present. 
 

Michael Storch brought in an INCRA T-square / 
ruler to show to the members. The ruler is 
graduated in 1/64” increments and Michael thought 
it would be a very good tool to use when scoring 
miniature deck planking as demonstrated by Bob 
Fivehouse in a previous tech session. 
 
The taping of the February meeting by a local cable 
TV crew was discussed. We hope to have many 
models on hand that night and will have additional 
tech sessions that night as well. Jeff Fuglestad and 
Bob Fivehouse will contact Cablevision and get a 
firm commitment that they will in fact be at the 
February meeting. The membership will be 
contacted either by e-mail or by telephone prior to 
the meeting to let them know whether or not 
Cablevision will be there. 
 
Registration forms for the Joint Clubs Show in New 
London, to be held on Saturday, April 26, 2008, 
were made available at the meeting. This year’s 
event will be hosted by the Connecticut Marine 
Model Society. The show will feature an expanded 
Awards presentation which will be separated into 
three classes. Further information is included in this 
issue of the Broadaxe. 
 
 

 
 

BOOKS AND PUBLICATIONS 
 
Don Otis brought in a book he just received, “The 
Ships of Christopher Columbus” by Franco Gay 
and Cesare Ciano, the English edition dated 1992. 
The book is available as a remaindered book from 
the Scholar’s Bookshelf, 110 Melrich Road, 
Cranbury, NJ 08512 at a cost of $16.95 plus tax 
and shipping. The book is a first rate scholarly 
presentation with fold-out plans of Santa Maria and 
Nina. 
 
 



 

 
 

SHOW AND TELL 
 

 
Ozzie Thalmann brought in a very interesting model of a 
U.S. torpedo that he built using no plans, only some 
photos he took when he visited the WW II submarine 
USS Ling on display at 78 River Street, Hackensack, NJ. 
Ozzie constructed the body from plastic tubing using one 
small motor with two AAA batteries. The mechanical 
parts used were clock gears, brass tubing and shaft. The 
propellers are counter rotating, just like the real ones. 
Ozzie also constructed a second display to show the 
inner workings of the torpedo model. 
 

 
 
 

Tom Ruggiero had his scratch built model of TS Empire 
State VI on hand. It’s about 75% complete. The model is 
in 1:350 scale with a solid bread & butter hull which Tom 
has sheathed with styrene. 

 
 
 
 



 

 
 

TECH SESSION 
 

Gary Kingzett gave a very informative talk about his 
technique for forming miniature eyebolts and 
turnbuckles. Gary’s primary raw material is stainless wire 
and hypodermic tubing which he obtains from McMaster 
& Carr. The tools used include stainless wire cutters, a 
dial caliper, flat edged pliers and a pin vise. Gary made 
several eyes from .025” aircraft wire which he brought 
for the demonstration. Gary also pointed out that he can 
get very small dimension stainless wire from a piece of 
screen material by stripping stands of the wire off the 
screen and stretching the wire to straighten out the 
kinks. The eyebolt is formed by folding the wire into a 
narrow U shape and holding the two ends of the U by 
the flat edge pliers. Another piece wire that is the 
diameter of the eyebolt you want to make is bent and 
then fastened in the pin vise. The bent wire is then 
placed into the U and the pin vise is twisted until the 
eyebolt is fully formed. Cut it to length and you have your 
eyebolt. Turnbuckles can be made from the hypodermic 
tubing or from plastic tubing. The trick to cutting the 
hypodermic tubing is to score the tube by rolling it with a 
single edge razor blade and then snapping the piece off. 
Be prepared to waste several pieces during this process, 
however. Eyebolts can then be fitted into each end of the 
tubing to complete your scale turnbuckle. 
 
A very informative session – thank you Gary! 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 9:30 PM. 
 
 

 
 

FROM THE EDITOR 
 
I did something new at the last meeting which I 
hope I will be able to continue for some time. As 
you know, I take photos of the models brought in to 
include in each issue of the Broadaxe so everyone 
can see what is being worked on, and if you are 
able to receive the Broadaxe via e-mail, you can 
see the photos in color. On occasion I will take 
photos of the tech session but they are a poor 
substitute for being there. To remedy this 
shortcoming, I recently got myself a Sony 

Handycam mini DVD recorder. I brought it to the 
meeting and taped Gary’s tech session. The DVD 
disks can record 30 minutes of video if they are 
single sided, 60 minutes if they are double sided. 
As time goes on, we can build up our own in-house 
video lending library of tech sessions. Having 
reviewed my first effort, I will definitely need to use 
a tripod for future sessions, however. Visions of a 
DE or PC in high seas comes to mind! 
 
 
Mike Gutsick 
 
A letter of Thanks from Ed Hegstetter - 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I think by now most of the club members are aware of 
the death of our daughter Allison which occurred on 
January 14, 2008. The loss of a loved one is always a 
sorrowful event. However, it is even more painful when 
it is one of your children. When one questions such an 
event, if you believe in God, then you have to believe 
that this was His will. She had a wonderful knack of 
lighting up a room and although she had no children of 
her own, they always seemed to be drawn to her. 
 
The only time Allison was present during a club 
function, was the last time the club went sailing in New 
York Harbor on a schooner out of Jersey City. I 
remember this very well, because she noticed this "old 
timer was getting a little green around the gills", and 
took delight in teasing me about it. Last year Joan and I 
accompanied Allison on our first cruise to Bermuda and 
as luck would have it the first night out was a rough one 
and guess what, I was not doing well. Allison 
suggested that I join her at the bow of the ship, I never 
made it there. 
 
Joan and I deeply appreciate the outpouring of 
sympathy by those who attended the funeral or sent 
their condolences in the form of sympathy or Mass 
cards. The beautiful plant arrangement sent by the club 
will be a reminder to us both of your caring and support 
in this difficult time in our lives. 
God Bless all of you. 
 
Sincerely 
 
Joan and Ed Hegstetter.   



 

 

 
 

UPCOMING TECH SESSIONS 
 
 
 
February 26, 2008 – Barry Rudd and Roy 
Goroski will be demonstrating hull planking 
methods; Gary Kingzett  will show how to make 
spars; Cable TV Video Taping of the Meeting 
 
 

 
 
 
The 'BROADAXE' is published monthly by The 
Ship Model Society of New Jersey, a nonprofit 
organization dedicated to teaching and promoting 
ship modeling and maritime history. Membership 
dues are $30.00 for the first year and $25.00 per 
year thereafter  
 
Visit our Web Site at:  
http://www.njshipmodelsociety.org where a Web 
version of the BROADAXE can be found.  The 
BROADAXE is distributed by both US mail and e-
mail in PDF format. 
 
Regular meetings are held on the FOURTH 
Tuesday of every month at 7:30 P.M, at the 
Millburn Free Public Library, 200 Glen Avenue, 
Millburn, New Jersey. 
 
Guests are always welcome. 
 
Contributions to the BROADAXE are always 
welcome, and SMSNJ members are encouraged to 
participate. Articles, shop hints and news items 

may be submitted directly to The Editor as typed 
manuscript or electronic files, either on discs or by 
e-mail. Handwritten notes or other materials will be 
considered depending on the amount of editing and 
preparation involved. 
Direct All Correspondence To: 

 
BROADAXE EDITOR 
Michael Gutsick, 34 Junard Drive, Morristown, NJ 
07960 
(973) 734-1648 E-mail: mikejgutsick@optonline.net 
 

OFFICERS 
PRESIDENT:  
Jeffrey Fuglestad, 73 Rensselaer Road, Essex 
Fells, NJ 07021 
(973) 228-3230 E-mail:  
boatworks1@worldnet.att.net 
 
 
VICE PRESIDENT:  
Edward Hegstetter, 79 Cyprus Point Lane, 
Jackson, NJ 08527 
(732) 928-1140 E-mail: jeheg14@optonline.net 
 
TREASURER:  
Al Geigel, 237 Maple Avenue, Dunellen, NJ 08812 
(732) 968-5969  E-mail: algiegel@optonline.net 
 
SECRETARY:  
Michael Gutsick, 34 Junard Drive, Morristown, NJ 
07960 
(973) 734-1648 E-mail: mikejgutsick@optonline.net 
 
WEBMASTER: 
Michael Storch, E-mail:   whynot3d@earthlink.net 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Mark your calendars! 
The 26th annual northeast 

Joint clubs ship model conference 
 
 

April 26, 2008 
 

Registrations due by march 31, 2008 
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NEXT MEETING: 

 

February 26, 2008 
7:30 PM 

 
MILLBURN PUBLIC 

LIBRARY 
 

TECH SESSION 
 

Hull Planking 
 

By 
 

Barry Rudd & Roy 
Goroski 


